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Fair
Family

Calendar

Keep In
Touch
Oregon
Country Fair
442 Lawrence St.
Eugene, OR. 97401
(541) 343-4298, fax: 343-6554
ffn@oregoncountryfair.org
office@oregoncountryfair.org
www.oregoncountryfair.org
www.oregoncountryfair.net

Some of you may still not be on the lists of 
your choice, namely, the mailing list that will 
get you this newsletter every month and/or 
the membership list so you can vote!!!! So, 
check some of the following and mail to: OCF, 
Membership/Mailing, 442 Lawrence Street, 
Eugene, 97401.

[	 ]	I am not receiving the Fair Family News. 
Please put me on the mailing list.
[	 ]	I do not know if I am on the membership 
list. Please verify my name and send me a 
membership application if I am NOT on the 
list.

I am with (Crew or Booth):

Crew/Booth #:
Crew Leader/Booth Rep:

Who can verify my participation:

My name:

Mailing address:

[	 ]	This is a new mailing address.

Get on the FFN and/or
 Voting Membership List

Alice Stroud............................Pre-Post Security 
Amy Fehrenbacher.................4A 
Beverly Sheets.........................Pre-Post Security 
Brent Reindel..........................Recycling 
Charlie LeFevre......................Green Thumb Crew 
Cindy K. Chambers................Community Village 
Claudia Swan..........................Office-Site 
Colleen Paull...........................Sno-cone cart 
Don Kerr..................................Lot Crew 
Edna Peach Michelson...........Registration 
Eric Flocchini..........................Lot Crew 
Frank Head.............................Lot Crew 
Floyd Prozanski......................Backup Manager
Gunther Mueller.....................Security 
Heather Baker.........................Pre-Post Security 
Heather Bouher......................Registration 
Jeanne Sharpy.........................Poster Committee 
Jen-Lin Hodgden....................Community Village 
Jennifer Rason.........................Pre-Post Security 
Jerome Garger.........................Security 
John Doscher...........................Far Side Security 
Justin Honea............................Registration 
Kathy Broom...........................Registration 
Katie Cousins..........................Quartermaster Board
Kristen Brandt.........................Security 
Lowell Epstein........................White Bird 
Lynda Nelson..........................Main Camp Security 
Lynne Bernhardt.....................Lot Crew 
Matti Tabor..............................Registration 
Nicholas Loiacono..................Traffic 
Noah Woodward....................Pizza Company Booth 
Sandy Gonzalez......................Energy Park 
Stephanie Vincent...................Crafter 
Stephen Bailey........................Recycling 
Susan Brown...........................Admissions 
Susie Goldsmith.....................Far Side 
Valeria Mainwald...................Registration 

Happy Birthday to Our
Fair Family Scorpios

We did it again! Thanks 
to your generous dona-
tions and thanks to the 
OCF Board’s 2:1 match (up 
to $20,000), the Jill Heiman 
Vision Fund was able to 

give $28,180 to community agencies this year. 
This is the most we’ve ever donated and we 
know these dollars make a real difference to 
the agencies who receive them.

Here’s who received the money this year: 
Florence Food Share for the purchase of 

infant food and formula. Yachats Community 
Health Clinic to provide medical services to 
the elderly and low-income families in the 
rural, mid-coast area. ShelterCare to keep 
families in their homes by assisting with 
budget planning and by helping pay rent or 
utility bills. FOOD for Lane County to pur-
chase a new convection oven to feed those 
needing immediate food assistance and to the 
Eugene Dining Room which serves daily hot 
meals. Catholic Community Services of Lane 
County to purchase prescription medications 
for low-income individuals. Head Start of 
Lane County for general program support for 
low-income pre-school children.

As is our usual policy, we refrain from iden-
tifying individuals, crews, or booths who give 
the most each year. And, in most cases, we 
can’t identify our big givers because they give 
cash or food vouchers with no names attached. 
However, the food booths have been the main-
stays of the Vision Fund since its inception. 
They work incredibly hard to feed us all won-
derful food at the Fair, and every year they 
generously donate all or some of their profits 
and tips to the Vision Fund. Thank you!

We will report next month on the giving cat-
egory for 2009 chosen by the Fair Family at the 
Annual Meeting.

norma “ghoul” sax
Dan “Zombie” Cohn 

Mary “Harpie” Shuler 
Niki “Mummy” Harris

Joseph “Goblin” Newton
Brad “Grim Reaper” Lerch
Cynde “Vampire” Leathers

Dominic “Big Foot” DeFazio
Michael “Werewolf” Ottenhausen
Suzi “Swamp Monster” Prozanski
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November
3 	 Board of Directors Meeting, 7 pm, 

EWEB Training Center, Eugene
3 	 FAIR FAMILY NEWS DEADLINE
11 	 Land Use Management and Planning 

meeting, 7 pm, 442 Lawrence Street, 
Eugene

16	 Path Planning meeting, noon, Hub 
Yurt, OCF Site

20 	 Elders Committee meeting, 6:30, 
OCF office

26-30  OCF office closed

December
1	 Board of Directors Meeting, 7 pm, 

EWEB Training Center, Eugene
1	 FAIR FAMILY NEWS DEADLINE
9	 Land Use Management and Planning 

meeting, 7 pm, 442 Lawrence Street, 
Eugene

18	 Elders Committee meeting, 6:30, 
OCF office

21	 Path Planning meeting, noon, Hub 
Yurt, OCF Site

January
18	 Highway Pickup, meet at the 

Warebarn, 10 am

FFN
Monster Mash

Halloween Spirit Walk
On Halloween night, Friday, October 31st, 

the Elders plan to meet at 5 pm at the Hub Yurt 
for a potluck and then around 6 pm do an eve-
ning stroll around the Eight and Left Bank areas. 
Everyone is invited to join in. Bring flashlights, 
potluck items for sharing and if the spirit really 
moves you, costumes are optional.

And the Winners Are!
Our annual meeting and election of Board 

of Directors was held Saturday, October 18.  
Elected to the Board of Directors for a two-year, 
voting position were:

Diane Albino•	
Jack Makarchek•	
Anna Scott•	
John “Chewie” Burgess•	
Indigo Ronlove•	

Elected to a two-year alternate position was:
Jon Silvermoon•	

Vision Fund Gives $28,180
by Kathryn Madden, Jill Heiman Vision Fund

You Say it’s Your Birthday
Wondering why you don’t see your birthday 

on the list? It may be because you haven’t told 
us about it yet. Please let us know your name, 
Fair affiliation and astrological sign so we can 
join the well-wishers and you can see your name 
in print!



3

Pam Basilius
Bookkeeping Services

208 Deadmond Ferry Rd.
Springfield, OR 972477

(541) 747-5955
mcriverwoman@gmail.com

10/29     Bluetech  with  Pitch  Black
10/30     Cast of Clowns and 
        		    Greensky Bluegrass
10/31     The Sugar Beets
11/1        13th Annual Witches Ball
11/8        Mason Jennings with Zach Gill
11/9        Ludo, The Higher, Eye Alaska
11/13      Bassnectar with Beats Antique
11/15      Sawyer Family CD Release Party
11/21      My Brightest Diamond
11/22      Cherry Poppin’ Daddies

Recently Unclassified Material
     
We accept UnClassifieds up to 30 words for $5 

each, per issue. Send listing with $5 to O.C.F.-F.F.N. 
442 Lawrence St. Eugene, OR 97401.  Questions, or 
for information about display underwriting Email 
bradlerch@aol.com or call Brad @ 541- 485-8265 (Un-
Classifieds not paid for by paste-up won’t run) 

Got Land?  We seek rural Oregon land on which to 
hold our annual adult summer camp (multi-days 
in August). We explore intimacy & community.  We 
need minimal facilities. cedarstar7@live.com.
 

203 Deadmond Ferry Rd.
Springfield, OR 97477
















Port of Siuslaw 
RV Campground 

along the river,  
open year round, 

105 sites,  WiFi, 
sport and commercial marina, 

walk to Old Town Florence, 
one hour from the Fair site,

only minutes to the beach & dunes.  

541-997-3040
http://portofsiuslaw.com

Fox Hollow Valley 
B & B 

 
Hearty organic breakfast 

Sleeps 2-4 
Quiet rural setting 

Full kitchen 
 Mark Andrew and Robin Winfree-Andrew 

29775 Fox Hollow Rd., Eugene, 541-343-1557 
masstudio@earthlink.net   markandrewstudio.com 

Bronze, Wood, Stone: 
Memorials Murals 
Garden Art Public Art 
           Custom Work 
 

Mark Andrew 
Sculpture Studio 
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This newsletter is direct-
ed to the Oregon Country 
Fair Family and all mate-
rial is volunteered from the 
membership.

Opinions expressed here 
are those of the authors and 
do not necessarily reflect 
the policies of the Fair or 
the FFN.

Letters must be limited to 
300 words. They will be ed-
ited for length and clarity. 
Please include name, Fair 
Affiliation and a method of 
communication (i.e. phone 
number or e-mail).

Family Letters
This newsletter is direct-

ed to the Oregon Country 
Fair Family and all mate-
rial is volunteered from the 
membership.

Opinions expressed here 
are those of the authors and 
do not necessarily reflect 
the policies of the Fair or 
the FFN.

Letters must be limited to 
300 words. They will be ed-
ited for length and clarity. 
Please include name, Fair 
Affiliation and a method of 
communication (i.e. phone 
number or e-mail).

Family Letters

Help for Helen
Dear Fair Family,

On October 18, 2007, one year 
ago, a dear member of our Informa-
tion Crew, Helen Coble, suffered a 
debilitating stroke while at work. 
Fortunately, her co-workers heard 
her fall down and got her to the hos-
pital, where she stayed for a long 
time before being transferred to a 
rehabilitation facility and finally to 
adult foster care. 

Helen, a psychotherapist, has lost 
everything: her work, her house, 
her cat, and her car. She has severe, 
permanently disabling injuries, 
including left hemiplegia, meaning 
her body is paralyzed on the left 
side. She has also suffered some 
mental impairment, including oc-
casional confusion and forgetful-
ness, but fortunately has retained 
her intelligence, charm, smile and 
sense of humor. 

Helen actually managed to make 
it out to the Fair this year on Friday, 
with a friend’s assistance. The Fair 
means a lot to her.

Helen could really use some 

help! Even just an hour here or 
there would be terrific. She is in a 
wheelchair, but can walk slowly 
with a walker if there’s somebody 
around to “spot” her, and she also 
needs help with her physical ther-
apy exercises. And, of course, she 
always appreciates friendly visitors 
and people who might want to take 
her out for a little while. 

She’s living at 3660 Mahlon, 
which is off Garden Way, off Harlow 
Road, in Eugene, close to Spring-
field. Helen’s cell phone number 
is 517-1462. If you can’t reach her 
on her cell, the house number is 
686-0364. The people who run the 
house are pleasant, but they don’t 
do a whole lot to help her beyond 
the basics, and the food they give 
her is almost all ultra-processed, 
high-chemical crap (IMHO), so 
please, bring Helen a piece or two 
of fresh fruit when you come by! 
Thanks for anything you can do.

Peaches and love,
Ellen Singer
Information Crew

It Hurts More Than You Think
Hi Y’all,

I’m gonna catch spit for this. 
Duh! What’s new?

Our dear (Sincerely) Samba sent 
an e-mail introducing Keith Herch-
berger and Keith’s introduction/
presentation of a medical plan for 
the Fair Folk. So cool! I’m there. 
My teeth are falling out. I have 
about 15 -18 left and they hurt. I’m 
certain I’m not the only one. You 
go, Keith!

I went to the site he had linked 
to the introduction — http://
oregoncountryfairfamily.ning.
com/  

I didn’t hang long enough to 
seek information, as my OS is still 
9.2.  Nothing is fast. (Anyone got 

a Mac Lap I can have or purchase 
cheap?) Not why I wrote.

The “Home Page” at the site 
listed above, has this “lovely” sil-
houetted photo of a “family” of 
four, facing the sun at dusk. Awe-
some layout. The colours are over 
the top.  However, to pick a toddler 
up by their hands, leaving the en-
tire weight of their body supported 
only by their certainly weak and 
underdeveloped shoulders, is a 
reason for many dislocated shoul-
ders and painful emergency repair 
visits to hospital. We ought never 
pick our toddlers up in such a way. 
See? I told you I’d piss you off. 
Please keep in mind, I’m a great-
grandfather. I have credentials that 

ought to draw respect for such a 
comment. Those of you who just 
can’t bring yourself to believe me, 
call a hospital emergency room, or 
ask your favorite pediatrician.

Once you’ve determined the 
factual aspects of my  declaration, 
what say you contact the site post-
ed above, and ask them to do the 
same photo (truly a lovely work of 
photography) with the toddler on 
the dad’s, or mom’s shoulders? Or 
any other pose they deem appro-
priate, but not that one. It would be 
nice to inform as many parents and 
would-be parents as well. Mmm?

As ever – xo,
Artis 
Entertainment

Fair Thee Well: Marilynn O’Faolain
Marilynn, known as “Grand-

man Flower” at the Fair, died on 
Sept. 28 at home of respiratory 
failure at age 61. Marilynn was 
a twin born Sept. 7, 1947, in 
Seattle, Wash., to Joseph and 
Gertrude Davis Whalen.

She married Leonard Mar-
thoski on May 29, 1966. He 
died in 1972. She married Frank 
Weeks in Ashland and they later 
divorced.

Marilynn moved to Ashland in 1976 from 
California. She worked in various bookstores 
and flower shops in Ashland. She supplemented 
her income by pressing wildflowers and turning 
them into artwork. She went on to grow and dry 
her own flowers to make beautiful arrangements, 
and was honored to have a wreath in the Jackson 
and Perkins catalog. 

In 1985 she led the Ashland United Way 
campaign. She served as president of the Rogue 
Valley Growers and Crafters Market for the 1995-
1996 season. In 2000 she left Ashland to own 
and operate Hidden Treasures Antique Store in 
Veneta, and returned to Ashland a few years later 
to live the rest of her life in the family home.

Marilyn first attended the Oregon Country 

Fair in 1980 and fell in love 
with it. She started in Mar-
ta Traster’s face-painting 
booth, selling flower ar-
rangements and pressed-
flower artwork. She also 
spent time reading palms 
with great results. In 1985 
she continued working at 
the Fair with her then-hus-
band, Frank Weeks, at the 

chalupa booth, La Tortilla. In 2005, she became 
a Fair Elder. For many years, she arranged the 
flowers for the Teddy Bears’ Picnic. 

Marilynn loved the Fair and considered herself 
to be a “Fairy.” She looked forward to the Fair 
and the picnic every year. She felt blessed to be 
able to touch the souls of many friends — old 
and new, young and old — and for her soul to 
be touched.

This year’s Fair and picnic were a struggle for 
Marilynn emotionally and physically, but she 
came and was glad she did. Two weeks after 
being released from the hospital, she was able 
to fulfill a longstanding promise to take her 16-
year-old granddaughter to the Fair. Marilynn 
also made the trip to the Teddy Bears’ Picnic, and 
she again arranged the flowers for it. The picnic 

was her last big HURRAH. She felt so loved and 
cherished and honored by everyone she saw. 

Her family would like to thank all who made 
her journey easier. Thank you Charlie for making 
her as comfortable as possible and truly caring 
about her. Thank you sir Robert for the love 
and light. Thank you Rebecca for caring. Thank 
you Wally for your love, friendship and sup-
port; you gave her a purpose to make one more 
trip. We believe she needed you more than you 
needed her, and words cannot express enough 
heartfelt thanks for your love and support after 
the picnic. And to everyone else who has loved 
and supported her, the family’s heart will forever 
be touched and changed.

Marilynn’s survivors include a son, Todd Mar-
thoski and daughter-in-law Sarah, of Medford; 
daughter Jessica Walker and her fiance Bob, of 
Siloam Springs, Ark.; twin sister Mariann Whalen 
of Port Angeles, Wash.; brothers Steve Whalen 
of Olympia and Terry Greer of Camano Island, 
Wash.; five stepchildren, Michael, Rylan, Cody, 
Breeze and Stormie; one niece; two nephews; 
11 grandchildren; and too many Fair family to 
list.

A memorial was in Ashland on Oct.11. During 
the 2009 Fair, Lori Bennette of Traffic will set up 
a memorial at Marilynn’s old camp spot.
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Midnight Blue
Dear Fair Fam,

Inspired by the offended letter-
writer who brought his 14-year- 
old god-daughter to the offensive 
Midnight Show, I am compelled to 
continue the conversation. 

Now, I am not an elder at a scant 
49 years, and I’ve been doing this 
since I was 21, and, as I recall, the 
Midnight Show is about naked 
juggling. The Flying Brassieres-Off 
Sisters stick out in my memory. 
It seems to me that the Midnight 
Show is the place where you can 
work blue. We work at the Fair all 
day being nice to rude children, 
and this is when we get to have a 
little bawdy fun. This year, all the 
people in my area laughed a lot 
and were very smitten with MC 
Splenda — c’mon, a unicorn that 
eats rainbows and shits magic — 
now that’s humor. 

It struck me that the this year’s 

Midnight Show was largely a 
memorial service, replete with 
eulogizing and tears. Now, I did 
not know personally any of these 
departed, but I love the dead as 
much as anybody, treasuring their 
contribution to our world. 

So, as we grow into eldership 
and beyond, perhaps we should 
have a dedicated stage (like the 
temple at, ahem, Burning Man),  
where we can memorialize and 
eulogize to our hearts’ content all 
day, according to schedule, with 
respectful priestly/priestess mc’s 
gently guiding our grief. Then 
party our asses off all night. Our 
dead friends would want us to.

Respectfully,
Rev Free Golf
Big Cheese
TeeRay
crafters,etc.
Booth L68 
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BOARD OF DIRECTORS
MEETING

October 6, 2008

Present:  Diane Albino, Danya Ariel, Katie Cousins, Paxton Hoag, Lara Howe, Jack 
Makarchek, Deane Morrow, Joseph Newton (alt), Palmer Parker (alt), Lawrence “LT” 
Taylor (served as chair)

Not:  Carl Taylor, Bear Wilner-Nugent

Consider a motion to move new business to old business
 Jack moved and Lara seconded that discussion of a policy requiring two signers on 

all Certificates of Deposit be moved from new to old business.
Board:  Katie asked if this was necessary now.  Jack indicated that this was impor-

tant and timely.  Deane objected to the practice of moving business from new to old.
The motion was approved 9 in favor, 1 opposed (Deane)

Announcements
norma shared the news and some memories about Marilyn O’Failon from Phoenix 

Rising who passed away last week.  The service was October 11.
Lara reported that 21 tons of waste was moved to the landfill from the 2008 Fair.  

This is about the same as last year.  LT remarked that the amount may be an improve-
ment if viewed on a per-person-attending basis..

Approval of Minutes
Joseph moved and Deane seconded to approve the minutes of the September 8, 2008 

meeting of the Board of Directors.
The motion passed: 9 in favor, 0 opposed (Palmer abstained)

Staff and Officer Reports
Administrative Assistant:  norma reported that the transition has started, there 

is less activity right now and things are getting caught up.  The budget process has 
started and coordinators will be getting packets next week.  Shirts and posters are in 
still in stock and for sale.  The basement remodel will start this week.

Site Manager:  Steve said that clean-up is still underway in preparation for the 
rainy season.  Various tools have been discovered (a Leatherman multi-tool and two 
sets of cordless tools) and the owners can call the site phone (541-036-7846) to identify 
and claim them.  A new phenomenon discovered on the site this year is the use of 
coconut husk mats for floors in booths and camps.  These are a pack-it-in, pack-it-out 
item and a guideline change will be made.  September was a dry month with only 1/4” 
of rain as compared to a normal 1-1/2” but the fire season is past and the site is now 
saturated.  The Elmira cross-country invitational will be held on October 15 with the 
first race starting about 3 or 3:30pm.  The start and finish line is in Miss Piggy’s.  “Come 
on out, it is really fun to watch.”  The last three weddings of the season are done.  The 
site is greening up and cleanup is about finished.

Assistant Manager:  Charlie said that the last staff meeting and the last BUM retreat 
with Leslie are over and he will spend his last full working day with her tomorrow.  
The transition is underway and while things are slowing down preparations are already 
starting for next year.  The wedding season ended with a bang with Robert and Laura 
and a fabulous ceremony.   Charlie mentioned the Vision Quest meeting, Path Planning 
meeting and the Cider Party are coming up, that a lot of budget process work is under-
way and taking time and that the office basement archive construction is starting this 
week. The Eugene Celebration Parade came off great with lots of applause at the tail end 
of the parade.  “A big thanks to everyone who came out and especially to Andyman who 
carries the weight.”   To close, he remarked that a big topic coming up in many conversa-
tions is preparation for our 40th anniversary.

Treasurers:  Hilary reported that a budget meeting was held and that coordinator 
budgets are needed by October 31.  Chris is organizing an envelope stuffing party at the 
office this Friday to get budget packets assembled and mailed.  Each coordinator packet 
will have a liaison’s name, e-mail and phone. If a coordinator has changes, they should 
contact their liaison to streamline the process.  This budget is for one year so that the 
new Executive Director can be involved when a normal 2-year budget cycle resumes 
next year.

Grumpy reported that there will be budget committee work sessions on November 
5, 12, 19, December 3 and 10 at the office at 6pm and an all day meeting on December 
13.  The non-crew budgets are due on December 3.  The Coordinator Potluck will be held 
January 17.  The combined Board budget work session and Budget Committee meeting 
will be held January 26.  Capital requests are due by January 30.

Grumpy reported that the Financial Planning meeting was held.  It was decided to 
keep the booth fees stable next year but to increase daily ticket prices by $1 and public 
parking by $2.  The subject of parking for “long vehicle’s” raised some operational ques-
tions and further discussion is anticipated.

President:  Jack reminded us that we are in transition now and the team is in place.  
The only big action thus far was bringing forward changes for CD and check signers.   
Budgeting and operations are going ahead.  He noted that we are eagerly awaiting a 
hire and that this is the first Board meeting without Leslie.  Jack said that he anticipates 
a smooth and uneventful process and has full confidence in the coordinators, staff, and 
Board and thanks them for their responsibility.

Committee Reports
Path Planning Committee:  Chris Browne (Elder) reported that the Path Planning 
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Committee met on September 14th at noon at the Yurt.  Fourteen people, including one 
from the site team, attended.  The minutes from the June meeting were reviewed and 
approved.

Projects competed for this year’s Fair were reviewed.  Comments about the relocated 
Arts and Crafts booth were positive from both Fair Family and the public.  Comments 
about the new temporary booths arrangement were also positive except for concerns 
about dust.  Earlier set-ups in the future would allow the paths to recover before the 
Fair event.

    Projects for the upcoming year were outlined.  The committee plans to complete 
the sections review, prepare a budget, review capital projects, consider establishing bet-
ter definition for emergency paths, establishing more hand washing stations and to con-
tinue efforts to improve Fair Family communications.

The current co-chairs and committee recording secretary were nominated, seconded 
and re-elected as officers for the next year.  It was reported by the Assistant Manager that 
the Path Planning web page is almost ready and linked.

The Path Planning Committee will meet next at the Yurt on October 19th at noon for 
1 hour just ahead of the Vision Quest meeting that starts at 1pm at Alice’s.

Elders Committee:  Chris Browne reported that the Elders Committee met at the 
OCF office on September 25th.  Nine members and three guests were present.

Eighteen applications for Elders Status were reviewed.  Twelve were approved and 
six were held for more information.  There are now 357 approved Elders.

The committee made plans for the Elders Retreat scheduled for October 4-5.  Retreat 
topics, timing and meals were worked out.

The committee made plans for the Fair site Spirit Walk scheduled for October 31, 
gathering at 5pm at the Yurt and commencing at 6pm.  Flashlights, potluck dishes and 
costumes (optional) are suggested.  Everyone is welcome.

    The next Elders Committee will meet next at the OCF office on October 23rd at 
7pm.  The applications sub-committee will meet at 6pm.

    The Elders Retreat was attended by thirty elders in person and two via internet 
along with several guests.  A meeting was held on Saturday morning to discuss items 
of major concern.  Elders and Youth Actions (developing projects of interest to both 
groups), Vision Quest Elders Proposal (status and implementation ideas), Elders camp-
ing (status and future plans), Elders budget (expenditures and projections), and Transi-
tion Jobs (status and direction) were all reviewed.

Some of the guests at the Retreat were Board member candidates.  Both the Elders 
and the candidates used the weekend as an opportunity to discuss viewpoints and an-
swer questions.

The Council of Elders met on Sunday to discuss the subject of amplification at the 
Fair and the related issues for Fair Family.

Chris reported on behalf of the Elders that the accommodations were excellent, the 
food was wonderful (the Elders include some fabulous cooks who prepared magnificent 
meals), and the music was live on Saturday night.  The entertainment was greatly ap-
preciated and some Elders picked up their instruments and joined in for a set.  It was a 
very productive retreat and the site crew is thanked.

Budget and Treasurer:  Hilary pointed out that this month’s Board meeting pack-
ets do not have a financial report but that the full report will be presented as usual 
at the annual meeting later this month.  In addition, she pointed out that Leslie 
is on the payroll and insurance until the end of October but is not actually at work 
and is using up accumulated vacation time.  Chris announced that the coordina-
tor’s budget packet work party will be held on October 10 at 10am at the OCF office.   

Land Use Planning Committee:  Steve reports that, following a summer break, the 
committee resumed its work with a meeting in September.  The agenda was set for the 
winter which includes a new addition of the LUMP manual.  A field trip to inspect the 
Mauldin property was held while it was still dry and the committee had a good look at 
all the parts.  Plans for the property will be included in the LUMP manual.  Trees were 
planted to conclude the event and symbolize our new stewardship.

Peach Power Committee:  Anna Scott (Energy Park) reported that the committee 
met in August.  The committee is looking for volunteers to help with the site water and 
energy audit.  Both the office and site will be audited.  The work is not complex and is 
beneficial and the skills are good for a home audit.  Renewable energy expansion was 
discussed as well as some past budget items.  Anna appealed to the Board to please 
put more money into the Peach Power bank account and promised that the committee 
would use the money wisely for renewables, energy conservation and efficiency im-
provements.  The next meeting is October 27 at 5:30pm at the OCF office.  Conference 
phone call-in is available.

Feedback Committee:  Jen-Lin reports that feedback from this year is condensed into 
about 10 pages.  The full report should be online later this winter, will be discussed at 
the Annual Meeting, and a hardcopy can be mailed if requested with a self-addressed 
stamped envelope.  The comments included no smoking, sanitation requests, women’s 
urinals, kid sized facilities, hand soaps, dishwashing facilities, more water fountains, the 
wicker dragon and the tree fire response.  Also of note were two comments with com-
plaints about “R-rated nudity” that requested some notice be placed on our advertising.  
One other complaint had to do with LTD not running buses late on Sunday evening in 
town.  Feedback reports will be sent out to the appropriate coordinators.

Executive Director Hiring Committee:  Katie said that this newly appointed com-
mittee has met and is developing questions for the interviews.  Lara added that the com-
mittee is taking question suggestions from the membership.

Questions for the committees:  Palmer commented on the financial state of the 
country and asked how this was affecting the OCF investments.  Hilary replied that 
we have one fund that is based on investments and that it does show some losses.  
Grumpy pointed out that the Federal legislation raised the FDIC limit up from $100,000 
to $250,000 and that means that we have no exposure in our regular accounts and won’t 
need to move funds as much.  He also said that our investment fund is pretty conserva-
tive so we are not losing as much as others.

Deane asked if we have received any ED applications yet.  Palmer replied that we 
now have more than one applicant.

Old Business

Consider donation to Ancient Ways
Lara moved and Palmer seconded that we donate $500 from the Board donation 

budget to Ancient Ways.
Background:  Andrea Olson was pleased to represent Zimbabwean music and 

culture on behalf of Ancient Ways, an organization from Lacomb, OR.  The executive 
director and founder is Jaiaen Beck and she asked Andrea to represent her for this 
request.  In 1993, Jaiaen started the organization with the help of Cosmas Magaya in 
order to help the people of Zimbabwe and bring Zimbabwean culture to our children 
in rural Oregon schools where funds have been cut.  Ancient Ways asks for a donation 
to help continue this work.

Peach Gallery:  Grumpy asked if Ancient Ways is a non-profit.  The response was 
yes, since 1993.  To a Board question on available funds, Grumpy replied that there is 
$2800 remaining in the Board donation budget.  To a question about specific activities, 
musicians teach music using marimba’s and share culture.

Board:  Palmer thinks that this is impressive work and worthwhile.  Katie acknowl-
edged that this is a worthy organization and a good cause but prefers we save our 
last remaining funds for organizations and purposes that more closely conform to the 
purposes of our organization as she understands them.  LT feels that this is activity is 
closely aligned with our purposes.  Joseph recalled his own grade school cultural expo-
sure and its value.  Diane likes the fit of music and diversity.  Jack values work that is 
out in the rural areas and thinks this is right up our alley.  Deane recalled meeting the 
director and having good impressions.   Danya thinks that this work will help young 
people appreciate our values.  Lara said she agrees with everyone except Katie, who 
she loves.

The motion passed: 9 in favor, 1 opposed (Katie)

Consider donation to the Campaign to End Field Burning
    Diane moved and Lawrence seconded that we donate $500 from the Board dona-

tion budget to the Campaign to End Field Burning
Background:  Charlie Tebbutt, Western Environmental Law Center, spoke on behalf 

of the organization stating that there is currently an Oregon legislative push to bring 
an end to the practice of grass seed field burning.  This is a public health issue.  The 
organization is a 501(c)3 and will use the funds for education, outreach and lobbying.  
He asked if the OCF would consider lending its name as an endorsement.

Peach Gallery:  To the question of legality for funding for lobbying, Hilary stated 
that the OCF can donate for this type of purpose up to a limit of 20% of funds based 
on a 4 or 5 year average income.  We cannot endorse a candidate but we can endorse 
things like measures and organizations.  Lawrence offered a friendly amendment to 
add the OCF’s endorsement to the motion.  Diane accepted the change.  Anna asked 
if the Campaign offered alternative tools for farmers.  The response was that the cam-
paign does not include that in their work.

Board:  Joseph suggested that 5% may be the legal “grassroots” lobbying limit (no 
pun intended).  He asked for a friendly amendment that will draw the donation from 
the Board budget “change” line item.  Jack offered that agriculture has many problems 
and that reducing field burning can lead to the use of herbicides.  Diane said that grass 
seed is not a food crop and that when fields are burned the smoke usually drifts away 
from the population centers due to careful planning by the farmers.  She said this prac-
tice has been in a phase out mode since Black Tuesday in 1966 when traffic lights were 
use to help see through the smoke.

Grumpy indicated there is sufficient money in the “change” budget.  LT restated the 
motion as amended to donate $500 from the Board change budget to the Campaign to 
End Field Burning and that the OCF endorse the campaign.

Deane has experienced farm situations in the past where failure to burn led to a 
second crop without the cost of replanting.  He agreed that the smoke used to be ter-
rible.  LT recalled the long history of this problem.  LT yielded to Mamba who said that 
switching from smoke to chemicals is a hard choice and wondered if this is the right 
thing.  Charlie Tebbutt suggested that it is important to take one step at a time if that is 
what is available.  The alternative of mulching really does work.

Grumpy suggested rethinking taking the money out of the change budget because 
the purpose for that line is different than donations.  A “change” item is for our use 
while “donations” go to others.  LT and Diane reconsidered and refused the friendly 
amendment to use the “change” budget line.

Jon Pincus (Elder) remarked that it is about us because this is about the air that we, 
the Fair Family, all breathe.  Chris is worried that we may be taking away the smoke, 
which is natural, and taking on chemicals which are not natural.  Jack said that we 
are dealing with a step process and we need to deal with the battles at hand.  Joseph 
agreed, saying that the chemical alternative is focused but the air affects all of us.  There 
should be a better way.  Danya said he believes that it is not likely to see a campaign to 
ban both burning and chemicals at the same time so we need to start somewhere.

LT called for a vote on the motion that reads to donate $500 from the Board dona-
tion budget to the Campaign to End Field Burning and that the OCF endorse the 
campaign.

The motion passed: 9 in favor, 1 opposed (Katie)
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Consider donation to Groundwaters
 Joseph moved and Palmer seconded that we donate $500 from the Board dona-

tion budget to Groundwaters.
Background:  Jennifer Chambers, one of the editors of the magazine spoke.  

Groundwaters is a small grassroots community oriented magazine based in the West 
Lane area (Creswell to Cottage Grove to Veneta and Loraine).  The content is fiction, 
non-fiction, recipes, children’s stories and history.  500 free copies are given out as a 
free gift to the communities each quarter and the work is entirely by volunteers.  The 
organization is an LLC but there is no profit.  

Board:  LT stated that we are precluded from donating to organizations that are 
not non-profits.  An application on file is required as a minimum.  Joseph withdrew 
the motion.  The applicant was thanked and encouraged to either apply for non-
profit status or ally with another organization.

Consider donation to the Multi-cultural Storytelling Festival
Joseph moved and Deane seconded that we donate $500 from the Board donation 

budget to the Multi-cultural Storytelling Festival.
Background:  Robert Rubenstein was not in attendance due to the birth of a 

grandchild so Joseph offered to explain the application.  Jack asked if we should 
table the motion since the event is not scheduled until May.  Joseph agreed and 
withdrew the motion.

Budget Issues
Jack moved and Katie seconded that all Oregon Country Fair Certificates of De-

posit require two signatures from a list of four signatories being Hilary Anthony, 
norma sax, Charlie Ruff and Jack Makarchak.

Peach Gallery:  Hilary explained that some of our CD’s have two signers and 
some only one.  It is good accounting policy to have two signers so we should make 
the corrections.  Grumpy pointed out that this is not a trust issue but is an accounting 
principle that protects everyone.

Board:  Deane opposed the motion because it moves new to old business.  Palmer 
said that this is important financial oversight.  Lawrence agreed that the Board needs 
to respond.  Jack stated that most of the less immediate business remains on new 
business.  Palmer understands that this action relieves Leslie’s responsibility at this 
time of transition.

The motion passed: 9 in favor, 1 opposed (Deane)

Appoint members to the Path Planning Committee
Deane moved and Katie seconded to add dahinda meda (VegmanECs) and Justin 

Honea (Registration) to the Path Planning Committee.
Peach Gallery:  Jon asked if Marty Chilla should be added.  Katie said that he 

was asked to submit a letter but it has not arrived yet.  Chris indicated that both 
dahinda and Justin are very helpful.  Anna asked about the committee structure 
and methods.  Deane said that the committee has about 15 or 16 members with two 
leaders and a secretary.  It is a Board committee with crafters, registration and oth-
ers.  The meetings are open.  Steve agreed about the value of adding these two as 
members.

Board Input:  Paxton added that the group process is consensus and as a large 
group they work well and get the work done.  Joseph wondered if a subset executive 
committee would be a good idea and he supports both candidates.  Jack indicated 
the size is ok for the long term outlook and the Board can act in an emergency.  Lara 
said that both bring good things to the table.  Deane said he appreciates the regular 
reports from this committee.

The motion passed:  10 in favor, 0 opposed.

Establish a Survey Executive Committee
Paxton moved and Joseph seconded to establish a Survey Executive Commit-

tee that will work directly with the Board of Directors, OCF management and the 
Survey Team.  The committee will collect input for what to survey, determine the 
direction and substance of any survey, be the final arbiter in the language of the 
survey, resolve technical issues in collection and recording, implement systems for 
accurate and timely analysis and oversee the distribution of the results by the An-
nual Meeting.

    The committee is charged with developing and publishing a yearly calendar 
with deadlines to accomplish these tasks.  The committee will consist of 5-9 people, 
preferably with experience in data collection and analysis.   

    Background:  Establishment of a Survey Executive Committee is proposed by 
the Vision Quest Task Force to take over the survey process.  A call for committee 
members is issued.  Apply by sending a letter of interest addressed to the Board of 
Directors at the OCF office.  Include a description of related experience and skills 
related to survey work.

    Peach Gallery:  Hilary was on VQ and said the survey function came about 
out of VQ and gradually became somewhat freestanding.  This committee should be 
composed of technical people and would liaison with the Board but would not be 
the group that does the survey.  It would provide the focus and steering.  A member 
agreed and indicated that the research and evaluation should drive the strategic plan 
and goals.

    Board:  Katie wondered why we need two committee groups.  Paxton said that 
the survey committee would work toward more than just the VQ goals and could 
work with other groups of the fair to gather information.  Hilary said one group 
would gather and compile the information and another would determine what the 
surveys would be about and how they would be structured.  Joseph said that the 
survey guidance is gone but the working team remains and that one VQ outcome 
was to recognize the value of survey information.   Katie suggested that a single 
committee could do it all and that the word “executive” be removed.  Paxton agreed 

to remove “executive” from the name and motion.  Danya thought there might be 
some confusion and questioned Katie.  Joseph said that the committee can’t do the 
actual survey work that requires 40 or so people each year and the committee would 
be doing the decision making.  Jack said he sees a vacuum from the sunsetting of Vi-
sion Quest.  He said he understands that this is a planning and decision making com-
mittee.  He is concerned about how many new and piecemeal committees may come 
out of the VQ retirement but sees the merits of a survey committee.  Diane said this is 
like the census where some decide the questions and a bunch of others do the work.  
Paxton pointed out that the survey team has asked for more timeline and structure.   
Joseph said that as the VQ is retiring the responsibilities need to be taken up in other 
ways.  Katie stated that the survey team was implemented to carry out the functions 
and requests of the VQ task force and, with the retirement of VQ, the survey team is 
dissolved and that to establish some sort of group to conduct the surveys, to which 
passes are attached, would require a separate motion at a later time.

The motion is to establish a Survey Committee (as written but with “Executive” 
deleted)

The motion passed: 10 in favor, 0 opposed.

Consider changes to the Personnel Policy Procedures Manual
 Katie moved and Palmer seconded to make the following changes to the Per-

sonal Policies and Procedures Manual: 
Section III, Part B, 1st paragraph, 1st sentence: delete “General Manager”, insert 

“Executive Director”
Section III, Part B, 3rd paragraph, 2nd and 3rd sentences (two places): delete 

“General Manager” or “Site Manager”, insert “PC or Executive Director”
Section IV, Part A, 1st sentence: delete “General Manager”, insert “Executive Di-

rector”
Section IV, Part C, sub-part 3: after “consist of the PC”, insert “Executive Direc-

tor for all positions other than Executive Director”
Section IV, Part C, sub-part 5, 1st paragraph: delete “at least one week”
Section IV, Part C, sub-part 5, 3rd paragraph: insert to start the paragraph “Ex-

ecutive Director hiring:”
Section IV, Part C, sub-part 5: insert a paragraph at end “All Regular and Con-

tract positions other than Executive Director:  Once the candidates have been ranked, 
the Hiring committee will make its recommendations to the Executive Director in 
executive session.  The Executive Director will make the final hiring decision.”

Section IV, Part C, sub-part 6, 2nd paragraph: delete “BOD”
Section IV, Part F, 1st sentence and 2nd sentence (two places): delete “General 

Manager”, insert  “Executive Director”
Section IV, Part F: add 2nd paragraph “The probationary period is a trial period 

for employment.  Successful completion of the probationary period does not alter the 
‘at-will’ nature of the employment relationship, which may always be terminated at 
any time by either party, with or without cause.”

     Jack asked if this can this be tabled? Katie replied yes.  Jack asked if this is the 
only undocumented change? Katie replied that there are a couple more.

Section IV, Part G, 1st sentence: delete “General Manager”, insert “Executive Di-
rector”

Section IV, Part G, 2nd and 3rd sentences: delete both sentences
    Diane raised concerns about missing information and being able to following 

the changes.  Katie clarified the questions.
Section V, Part C: insert to start the Part “For Executive Director Evaluation:”
Section V, Part C, 1st paragraph, 2nd sentence: after “copy of”, delete “each”, 

insert “the”
Section V, Part C, 1st paragraph, 4th sentence: delete “employee”, insert “Execu-

tive Director”
Section V, Part C, 2nd, 3rd and 4th paragraphs: delete all three paragraphs
Section V, Part C: insert paragraph at end “For all other paid employees:  Execu-

tive Director will develop and administer appropriate evaluations conforming to 
the Policy and Objectives for evaluations as specified above.”

Section V, Part C: add a sentence at the end of the last paragraph “The Executive 
Director will report the results of their evaluations to the BOD in executive ses-
sion.”

Section V, Part D: delete entire section
     The reading of the motion was interrupted at this point.  Jack noted that this is 

a not a complete document with all the latest changes and he recommended to either 
ask the Board for comment as we go in order to add the recommended content or 
to suspend the meeting and move into open committee.  Lawrence made a point of 
procedure, commenting that this seems like committee work.

     Lawrence moved and Deane seconded to table the motion.
     Board:  Lara asked that the Board do their homework.  Palmer commented 

that the committee is bringing this work forward with questions for the Board.  Jack 
suggested suspending the motion and the meeting to go into committee and then 
coming back into session for the motion.  LT objected due to the late hour and asked 
for response to the motion.  Diane asked to be sent a hard copy and that changes be 
formatted in a way to make them more obvious.  Paxton said he has a color print-out 
but still has substantive concerns and wants time to work with the Personnel Com-
mittee on them.  Joseph said there are some differences in the various copies and 
we should not rush.  Deane said he has a good copy but some things being read in 
are missing from his copy.  LT was concerned that there are several types of changes 
in the motion that should be separated.  He also said that even though it is late we 
should recognize that both meeting preparation and motion preparation is lacking 
and that we move on.  Lara said she feels some frustration with questions that are 
being repeated after already being answered.  Danya asked if we could go through 
the items that are marked and leave out the unmarked and thus accept most of the 
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changes.  Palmer asked for a friendly amendment for an Exec session to go over this 
work.  Jack did not agree that this is executive session material.  Grumpy said that this 
is not executive session material and a process to do all this work needs to be figured 
out.  Katie recognized Jen-Lin who was concerned that new Board members at the next 
meeting will be overwhelmed.

The motion failed: 5 in favor, 5 opposed (Lara, Danya, Palmer, Katie, Jack)
Palmer stated that since the Executive Director search is underway, we need this 

done now.
Jack moved and Katie seconded to suspend the Board meeting and move into Board 

committee in open session.
Peach Gallery:  Anna said that some pc committee members are here and this is a 

good move.  Greg Rikoff (Admissions) reminded the board that there are people wait-
ing for other business tonight.

Board: Paxton said he wants some time to review the changes so is opposed to the 
motion.  Danya suggested we put the Executive Director name changes in now and 
do the remainder of the document changes later.  LT said that sounds like a motion to 
amend the main motion so is not in order.

The motion failed: 5 in favor,5 opposed (LT, Deane Joseph, Paxton, Diane)
    Katie resumed reading the motion:
Section VI, Part A, below Step Table: delete “General Manager: Range 3-1 to 4-7”
Section VI, Part A, below Step Table and job title list: add a sentence “Any changes 

to the Step Increase Table will be discussed with the Budget Committee for feasibility 
before presentation to the BOD.”

Section VI, Part D, 5th sentence: delete “General Manager and Site Manager”, insert 
“by the Executive Director”

Section VI, Part H, 2nd paragraph: after “contributions”, insert “except as required 
by law.”

Section VII, Part B, 1st  and 2nd sentence: delete “General Manager”, insert “Execu-
tive Director”

Section VII, Part C, 1st and 2nd paragraphs: delete both paragraphs, insert two new 
paragraphs:

“Regular employees may be terminated by the Executive Director following con-
sultation with the BOD and PC in executive session.  Such action shall incorporate 
the opinion of the supervisor(s), BOD,  and PC and will include a description of any 
remedial measures which the supervisor(s) has instituted with the employee and the 
results of these efforts.  The Executive Director will notify the employee of this decision 
in writing.”

“The Executive Director may be terminated by BOD action following consultation 
with the PC in executive session.  Such action shall incorporate the opinion of the BOC 
and PC and will include a description of any remedial measures which the BOD and 
PC have instituted with the Executive Director and the results of these efforts.  The PC 
will notify the Executive Director of the BOD’s decision in writing.”

Section VII, Part C, last paragraph: delete “General Manager or Site Manager”, in-
sert “Executive Director”

Employee Acknowledgement section, first sentence: delete “Manual”, insert “and 
Procedures Manual and all updates through the date of this acknowledgement.”

Board:  Jack asked for a friendly amendment to pass what is in the packet and 
revisit the new changes at the next meeting.  The friendly amendment was accepted 
by Katie and Palmer.  LT clarified that the motion is amended to contain only those 
changes that are written in the document that was distributed in the Board packet.

Peach Gallery:  Hilary was concerned about the new ability for one employee to 
fire another and suggests that some specific structure be written to define the appropri-
ate conditions.  Lois Morford (Elder) was concerned about the usefulness of a proba-
tionary period.  Jon was concerned about the apparent confidentiality of the document 
and the shift of power to a single person.  Anna pointed out that the Executive Director 
job description was passed and has brought on this cascade of changes in the PPPM.  
She said the Board members, as stewards, need to take on the work and finish it.

Board:  Joseph noted that there are a lot of substantial changes beyond the edito-
rial changes, and likes the collaborative nature of the staff with the existing authority 
structure.  Paxton appreciated the work so far but sees many changes and wants time 
for review.  Paxton is concerned that the some of the proposals are not in the best inter-
est of the Fair as they make substantial changes to the BOD authority for hiring and 
firing.  Palmer agreed that there are big changes but the changes are instituted to agree 
with the approved Executive Director job description.  Palmer reminded that the ED 
search is on and a PPPM that still reflects General Manager terminology is a problem.  
Jack said he believes, from BOD experience, that we can solve this and he recalled all 
the prior work done on the Executive Directorship position noting that there are very 
effective checks and balances regarding the firing question.   He yielded to Grumpy 
who stated that this document is a work in progress, there are employment law checks, 
the board can fire the Executive Director for abuse of the firing responsibility, and since 
this document enacts already agreed upon fundamental changes it should be passed.

Katie remarked that this is the termination language that was approved last month 
and has our legal counsel’s full support.  Joseph felt that rushing is a disservice to the 
process and the editorial changes are fine but further discussion is appropriate.  Di-
ane was concerned about the importance to review the legal counsel’s recommended 
changes.  Danya pointed out that the motion excludes those changes and that this is 
not being rushed based on all the past work.  Deane said he remains opposed to this, 
noting that he still likes General Manager rather that Executive Director, and does not 
agree that things are easy to change later.  Paxton said he is not willing to approve this 
until he can resolve his concerns.  Jack proposed withdrawing his friendly amend-
ment and that the motion be withdrawn and that the hiring proceed without the PPP 
manual.  Katie wondered how the hiring committee would react to that suggestion.  
Grumpy suggested that the original motion be tabled and that the PPPM be amended 

to do the GM / ED name changes only.  Katie agreed to the idea to table the motion 
until next month.  Palmer remained concerned about the problematic impact of this 
document in an incomplete on the hiring process.  LT reminded the Board that this is 
the way we operate and any candidate who walks away because of the way we operate 
probably shouldn’t be joining our organization.

Jack moved and Lawrence seconded to call the question.
The motion failed: 5 in favor, 5 opposed (Diane, Joseph, Lara, Danya, Palmer)
Paxton moved and Deane seconded to table the motion until next meeting
The motion failed: 6 in favor, 4 opposed (Lara, Danya, Palmer)
Danya said he thinks that as we try to find the perfect candidate we have some risk 

if we look like we are not fully functioning and that a simple GM / ED editorial change 
is not really sufficient.  Katie said she prefers that a full complement of clearly identi-
fied changes be made to get this finalized and voted on in its entirety next month.  Jack 
agreed with that route as long as the fundamental changes, specifically regarding hir-
ing and firing with Board oversight, are not in question at this point.  Jack continued by 
agreeing with the concern about abdicating too much power to the ED and that some 
oversight language needs to be crafted by the PC with Board direction.

Jack moved and Paxton seconded to have the PC re-craft the oversight language for 
the Board regarding hiring and firing in the PPPM.

Peach gallery:   Anna asked that the Board give clear direction.  Hilary would like 
to see specific language about the kinds of actions that merit probation or termination.  
Grumpy was concerned that changes in responsibility for ED authority could mean 
making changes to the job description.

Board:  Lara disagreed with the motion, saying that if the language changes then 
the job description needs to be changed and it is already in use for the hiring process.  
Joseph recalled that this is the second time that changes are being pushed by time de-
mands and that PPPM should direct the job description and not the other way around.  
Palmer said he doesn’t understand the meaning of the motion and doesn’t understand 
what the PC should do.  Paxton agreed that the job description should not direct the 
PPPM and remained concerned about substantial changes.  Danya said that common 
ideas direct both the job description and the PPPM and that it is the same information 
in different formats.  LT yielded to Grumpy who remarked that the vote needs to be on 
the ED’s authority to hire and fire and if there are second thoughts then put votes on the 
line and be clear.  LT said that the hiring and firing question has already been decided.  
Katie indicated a willingness to table the motion but Palmer, who seconded, did not 
agree.  Diane said that Board oversight is adequate but only doesn’t like having to vote 
on material that is incomplete.  Lara reminded that we are only considering the docu-
ment as distributed.   Jack pointed out that the motion at question is about asking the 
PC to make some language changes.  Palmer restated that he is not clear on the instruc-
tions to the PC.  Jack and Paxton withdrew their motion about re-crafted language.

Lara moved and LT seconded to call the question.
The motion passed: 10 in favor, 0 opposed.
The motion is to make the following changes, but only those changes that are 

written in the document that was distributed in the Board packet, to the Personal 
Policies and Procedures Manual: (and as enumerated above).

 The motion failed: 6 in favor, 4 opposed (LT, Joseph, Deane, Paxton)
Danya moved to extend the meeting.
Board:  Palmer thinks that this is an excellent idea.
The motion passed:  8 in favor, 2 opposed (Deane, Lawrence)

Consider an Operations Manager job description
 Lara moved and Jack seconded that once the PC has recommended and the Board 

has approved and hired the candidate for the Executive Director position, that the PC 
create an Operations Manager job description as a promotion  for our current Assis-
tant Manager.

Peach Gallery:  Anna said that the PC has been looking at all the job descriptions 
and the committee feels that this is a great idea.

Board:  Lara said this is needed for our housekeeping because Charlie was hired 
as Assistant Manager and has done that job but has taken on far more and is doing 
the work of an Operations Manager.  Palmer was concerned that this is hiring a new 
position without a job description.  Joseph offered a friendly amendment to drop the 
last clause thinking that a deserved promotion can be accomplished after directing the 
creation of the position.  Lara said the reason the word promotion is in the motion is 
because this is not to be an open hire but is a reflection of reality in the work of the AM.    
The motion passed:  10 in favor, 0 opposed.

The meeting was adjourned.  The next Board meeting will be held on November 3rd 
at 7pm in the EWEB meeting room.  The tentative agenda items: Appoint members to 
the Goal One: Diversity Working Group, Establish a Vision Action Committee, Change 
the PPPM, Suspend Executive Director Hiring Process and Direct Personnel Committee 
to Proceed on Creating an Operations Manager job description as a promotion for our 
current Assistant Manager, Amend Executive Director job description, Update Check 
signers and policy, Consider Security Proposal, Ratify election, Appoint officers, Reve-
nue Projections, Skipping Stones donation, Strings of Compassion donation, Whiteaker 
Thanksgiving donation, Multi-cultural Storytelling Festival donation, A Family for Ev-
ery Child donation, Eugene Education Fund / Friends of 4J donation.

-- John Sebastian, with The Lovin’ Spoonful, sang:  “Did you ever have to finally decide?, 
Say yes to one and let the other one ride, There’s so many changes and tears you must hide, Did 
you ever have to finally decide?” (it’s election time, there’s so many changes, get out and vote!)


